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UNION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION

WORKSESSION MINUTES – JUNE 12, 2013

Meeting held at James M. Caulfield Administration Building, 2369 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Dr. Guy Francis, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden,  Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio and Mr. Francis R. Perkins, President 

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley and Mrs. Linda Gaglione



The meeting was called to order by Mr. Perkins at 7:00 p.m.  


Mr. Layden led the board members and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Mr. Perkins  said  that  the  minutes of the regular meeting of February 12, 2013; the regular meeting of March 19, 2013 and the executive session minutes of March 19, 2013 would be adopted by the board at the regular meeting.
COMMUNICATIONS:


All communication has been referred to the appropriate  committees  for consideration

Mr. Perkins asked if anyone had an objection to a member of the public speaking at this time rather than waiting until the end of the meeting.  There was no objection.


Mr. Olivio asked Mr. Perkins if he had received his letter and if the letter has been shared with the Board.  Mr. Perkins asked if the letter was just sent to him.  Mr. Olivio said he sent a packet to Mr. Perkins with the notation for him to share with the other board members.  Mr. Perkins said that he did not have the letter readily available.  Mr. Damato suggested to Mr. Olivio that he forward letter to him or Mrs. Ditri so that it could be distributed to the entire board and listed on the agenda next week.  

Mr. Olivio asked if there was any plan of action or any further develop-ments for the courtyard or the replacement of bushes at Burnet Middle School.  Mr. Perkins said that he was not aware of anything.  Mr. Wiggins said that he put everything on hold until the matter is resolved.  Mr. Olivio thanked Dr. Martin for asking him if would like to head the project to replace the bushes.  He said that to do that project over again would be too time consuming for him; he said that the project would be very expensive.  Mr. Olivio asked how the replacement of bushes would be funded.  Dr. Martin said that the purpose of getting a committee together was so there would be more “heads” thinking about the project.  He said that he has spoken to Mr. Wiggins several times about this and he was concerned because the bushes were taken out and now there is just an “orange” temporary fence; this was not to his liking but he would rather do the project right and do something that is very attractive.  Dr. Martin said that if at all possible he wanted Mr. Olivio to be part of the planning.   Mr. Olivio said that the maintenance of any replacement bushes must be taken into consideration before any action is taken.


Mr. Olivio asked if there was going to be some type of resolution or a presentation for the projects that students have done and funded by donations.  Mr. Perkins said that he has not had any discussions with anyone concerning this issue.  He said that there are many demands on board member’s time and he apologized to Mr. Olivio for not having an answer to his inquiry.  Mr.Perkins said that this does not mean that he does not care about what Mr. Olivio is presenting. He said that over the years Mr. Olivio has been exemplary and deserve a lot of credit in recognition of things that he has accomplished in the district.  Mr. Perkins said that this was not an item that the board would be dismissing out of hand.


Mr. Nufrio said that he hoped that sometime in the future there would be some time allocated to discussion of this issue as it is a concern that all the board members share.  
SUPERINTENDENT REPORT

Dr. Martin said that because there was so much on the agenda tonight he said that there were a couple of new programs that he wanted to talk about and Dr. Lishak would be speaking about a new program.  He said that he would rather same all of his comments for next Tuesday.
EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE
Mrs. McNeil reviewed the agenda items.  She said that there was not an Education Committee meeting before this meeting.  
DISCUSSION ITEM:

UNION HIGH SCHOOL PREP PROGRAM – Dr. Lishak said that a number of weeks ago she had a discussion with Dr. Martin, Mr. Gibbons and Mrs. Ahern regarding this type of program.  She said that some of the high schools in the area are repackaging their program to give students the opportunity to enter into a program, take more advanced and more rigorous courses and eventually by their senior year, have the opportunity to take more AP courses.  Dr. Lishak said that at Union High School, there are not only as many but Union High School has more courses than other high schools do.  She said that she thought that the district could put together a program called “Prep”; there would be no extra funds needed because these programs are already in existence at the high school.  Dr. Lishak said that the district would reach out to seventh and eighth graders to let them know that this program is in effect and let them know what grades they would have to maintain in order to prepare for their freshman year at the high school and the courses they would have to take.  She handed out an outline of the program courses that would be made available to students in the program.  Dr. Lishak said that in order to remain in the program, students would have to maintain a grade point average which is in line with the Honors criteria.  She said that the group also talked about how they could make the program more appealing to students and a number of ideas were presented such as the ability to attend writing workshops to aid in filling out college applications or field trips that were tied directly to the course of study in a particular AP class.  Dr. Lishak said that students would be able to remain in the Prep Program for all four years of high school as long as they kept up with the criteria of the program.  She said that some other high schools that have a similar program were giving out laptops or iPads to students in order that books and other materials could be downloaded onto it and everything could be done online in the way that most college courses are now presented.  Dr. Lishak said that she is going to reach out to some colleges and universities in the area that might allow the district by the time the students are in twelfth grade since they have chosen to follow this tract to have the opportunity to take classes at those institutions during their senior year.  She said that since she wanted to start the program next September, she looked at the number of students that would be eligible and there are 42 possible candidates at Burnet and Kawameeh combined.  Dr. Lishak said that number will most likely change when the present seventh graders are addressed.  

Mr. Perkins asked what the district was trying to do with this program; what was the mission?  Dr. Lishak said that ultimately by the time the present eighth grade students get to junior and senior year in high school, they have taken so many of their academic and advanced academic courses, they would have the opportunity to either take an additional AP course or allow students to take college courses for credit toward their college education.  Mr. Perkins asked what the purpose was.  Dr. Lishak said that the purpose was to give students the opportunity to be able to take college courses while still in high school.  Mr. Perkins asked if this was to help students get into the “right” colleges or to increase test scores.  Dr. Lishak said that if the district has students who are already at AP level, they are more attractive to colleges to begin with.  She said that Union High School already has many students who are at this level but this program will allow students to advance a little further and it will allow them the opportunity to be seen by more colleges and to attain more college credits.  Dr. Lishak said that she hoped that some colleges would give the district a “break” on the cost of the college credits to give students the opportunity to take advantage of something they might otherwise not be able to.  Mr. Perkins asked what research Dr. Lishak had about what other districts have a similar program, what the downsides of the program are as this is just another program that is being overlaid on an ambitious curriculum which already exists at the high school.  He said that he would like to see some analysis about the need for this type of program; what resources the district has to meet the need and what outside factors contribute to the determination.  Dr. Lishak said that the program would not cost the district anymore because the courses already exist.  Mr. Perkins said he was talking about personnel resources and about the additional time that will be required to administer the program.  He said that time spent on a program is the resource that he was talking about.  Mr. Perkins asked what other school districts had this type of program.  Dr. Lishak said that Millburn and Roselle Park presently had this program in place.  Mr. Perkins asked if there was information from those districts that shows how the program is organized.  He said that he needed more information before he could vote to approve such a program.

Mr. Nufrio asked why Algebra II is put off until sophomore year.  He said that typically students have Algebra in eighth grade and then Geometry in freshman year so by the time they are sophomores they must be retrained.  Mr. Nufrio said that he never saw the logic in this course of study.  He said that Geometry is a different type of math altogether.  Mr. Nufrio asked if this could be looked into.   Dr. Lishak said that the Math Supervisor at the high school has brought this up and he would like to change it as well as one of the courses that are happening in the Science Department.  She said that the supervisors are taking a look at how these changes will be made.  Mr. Nufrio said that this is where the district’s math problem lies.  Dr. Lishak said that she is also trying to implement all eighth graders taking Algebra and when they are ninth graders, taking Algebra II. Mr. Nufrio said that the district will see an improvement in math scores if this change is implemented.

Dr. Martin distributed information regarding “The Running Start Summer Program”.  He said that there have been many studies done about the learning lost during the summer months.  Dr. Martin said that (1)  most students lose about two months of grade level equivalency in mathematical computation skills over the summer months; (2) parents consistently cite summer as the most difficult time to insure their children have productive things to do; (3) low income students lose more than two months in reading achievement more than other income groups; (4) student summer learning loss is not correlated to race, I.Q. or gender and (5) about 2/3 of the ninth grade achievement gap between lower and higher income youth can be explained by unequal access to summer learning opportunities during the elementary school years.  He said that all students experience learning losses when they do not engage in educational activities during the summer.  Dr. Martin said that research spanning 100 years shows that students typically score lower on standardized tests at the end of summer vacation than they do at the beginning of summer.  He said that research on summer learning loss is so pervasive that Johns Hopkins University founded the National Association for Summer Learning a decade ago and this organization is now independent of the university.

Dr. Martin said that the last page of the information which he handed out to the board shows one of many studies that he looked at that indicates the increasing gap seems to suggest that schools are unable to equalize educational opportunities or worse still that they actively handicap disadvantaged children.  He said that a seasonal perspective on learning yields a rather different impression comparing achievement gained separately over the school year and the summer months reveal that much of the achievement gap originates over the summer period when children are not in school.  Dr. Martin thought that this was very interesting.   He said that he has developed a program which would take place for two weeks during the summer allowing students from grades 1-8 come to Hamilton School for one hour of math and one hour of language arts, grade level appropriate and in the middle of the two hours there could be an hour of some physical exercise.  Dr. Martin said that research shows that physical activity will do the students a great benefit.  He said that there would also be some “fun” activities such as a weenie roast on the two Fridays of the program and on the Wednesdays there would be “Wet Wednesdays” which would allow students to bring swim suits and after the instruction period, there would be sprinklers set up on the parking lot and allow them to have fun in the water.  Dr. Martin said that it would not be all work there would be some fun to it to allow some socialization.  He thought that if this program is done, the way to approach it would be to go back to the fundamentals so that all students will have a solid base.  Dr. Martin said that there are ways that these fundamentals can be taught and they should be mandated so that every student has certain abilities going into certain grade levels.  
Dr. Martin said that the curriculum for the summer enrichment program will follow the grade level proficiency lists to make sure that all students have the solid skills down.  He said that this is the concept for this program.  Dr. Martin proposed this program would be held from August 12 through August 23.  He said that Hamilton School is air-conditioned and that is a big help. Dr. Martin said that he would love to be able to offer a program like this for free to all students but he has not been able to figure out a way to do that yet.  He said that he would love to write a grant and have a program like this funded.  Dr. Martin said that he thought that this program could be run in the same manner that the Academy programs have been handled for a fee of $50 per student.  He said that people know that if they approach him to ask for a scholarship, there are usually individuals who make donations to help parents out in this situation.  Dr. Martin said that the mission of this program would be to counteract the learning loss that takes place during the summer months.  He said that the cost for the program would be his time to organize and oversee the program to make sure that it works well.  Dr. Martin thought that it was time well spent on his part and on the part of the individuals who would be involved because it will only benefit the students.  
Mr. Perkins said that he and Dr. Martin had a discussion about the proposal and there were a number of things that bothered him about the program.  He said that today was the first time that he was hearing about this proposed program and the backup material provided was not sufficient to explain the program.  Mr. Perkins said that not only do board members need to know but also the public needs to know as well.  He said that summer learning loss is not correlated with race, I.Q. or gender but it is correlated to family income.  Mr. Perkins said that unlike the Prep program that was talked about, this summer program does not cost the district anything in money but he asked Dr. Martin in turn for his support for this proposal is that the students who attend the program be tracked throughout the following school year to see what impact the program made on them.  
Mrs. McNeil asked how many students are anticipated to participate in this program.  Dr. Martin said that it was hard to tell at this point because it has never been done before.  He said that many parents have asked if the district will be doing anything for students during the summer.  Mrs. McNeil said that for the “Wet Wednesday” activity since there are middle school students involved in this program, she felt that there should be a “dress code” for bathing suits that will be allowed to be worn.  She said that she did not feel comfortable unless there was a specific dress code in place.  Dr. Martin said that in the Academy programs he has always asked the boys to wear a tie (no jeans, no sneakers) but for this particular program it was his feeling that because it was summer, he did not mind students wearing shorts and tee shirts.  He said that he would put out a letter ahead of time to specify dress code.  
Mr. Layden said he felt it was good program if it gives help to students over the summer but he also felt that the students who participate should be tracked over the following school year to see if the program was beneficial and to see what impact the program had on these students.  He felt that anything extra that can be given to district students is a good thing.  

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE

Because Mrs. Gaglione was not at the meeting, Mr. Perkins asked Mr. Vieira to review the agenda items.


Mr. Perkins asked if the Purchasing Manual had been updated from last year.  Mr. Vieira said that it had been updated.  Mr. Perkins asked if there were any significant changes.  Mr. Vieira said that the bid and quote thresholds are the same amount as the prior year.


Mr. Vieira said that F-11 would allow the district to transfer funds into capital reserve to be used for future capital reserve projects.  He said that there are many facility improvements that need to be made over the next several years. Mr. Vieira said that F-12 will allow the transfer of funds into a maintenance reserve account for future maintenance projects.

Mr. Perkins asked what the significance of the Perkins grant.  Mr. Vieira said that this is a resolution to apply for this grant for the 2013-2014 school year. 

Mrs. McNeil asked about the special education grant that was the subject of resolution F-13.  Mrs. Conti said that this was a grant that she applied for last year.  She said that the application has to be approved by the board before the grant funds can be accepted.  Mrs. Conti said that her department did this program this school year and she was hoping that it could be expanded across the district.  Mrs. McNeil asked if Mrs. Conti was experienced in grant writing.  Mrs. Conti said that she has been successful in getting several grants.  Mrs. McNeil suggested that Mrs. Conti might be able to assist Dr. Martin in writing grants for programs that he would like to institute.  Mrs. Conti said that grant writing is not difficult; it entails following the application and having a good plan; she said that she is aware of other administrators in the district who have successfully written grants as well.

Mr. Nufrio asked Mrs. Conti who she submitted it to in the district after it was written.  Mrs. Conti said that Dr. Martin reviewed this particular grant application and it was sent to NJCAP with the understanding that it was pending Board approval.  
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Mr. Layden reviewed the resolutions on the agenda.  

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. Update on Cupola Refurbishment at Connecticut Farms and Franklin Schools – Mr. Wiggins said that the projects have been delayed a little due to weather but they are moving forward with both cupolas.  He said that all of the scaffolding is in place and submittals have been returned and accepted on the Franklin School project.  
2. Update on Boiler Replacement at Burnet Middle School- Mr. Wiggins said that the boilers at Burnet Middle School have been removed.  He said that most of the cutting was done but there was still some brick work that had to be completed.  Mr. Wiggins said when all of that work is complete, the room will be cleaned and painted and then the new boilers will be installed.
3.  Update on Central-Five/Jefferson School – Mr. Wiggins said that this project is pretty much on track.  He said that the district should be receiving the temporary Certificate of Occupancy next week. Mr. Wiggins said that the final plumbing, electrical and fire inspections will be done on June 17 and June 19.  He said that only the gymnasium floor needed to be finished and the external basketball court will be installed next Monday and Tuesday along with the final paving of the parking lot.  Mr. Wiggins thought  that  there  would be substantial completion of the project by June 20th.  Mr. Perkins asked if the September opening was still on track.  Mr. Wiggins said it was.
Mr. Tatum asked Mr. Wiggins to comment on the plan to move back to Central-Five.  Mr. Wiggins said that he has movers scheduled and he has been distributing boxes to teachers for their personal items.  He said that he and Mr. Tatum will have one more walk through with the movers at each site so that everything is labeled properly.  

Mr. Tatum said that about two weeks ago he had a faculty meeting with all of the teachers at Hamilton School and the move back to Central-Five was discussed.  He said that the move is scheduled to take place the week of July 8th. Mr. Tatum said that the staff received orientation about how the move would take place.  He said that there were still a few minor things that needed to be ironed out.  Mr. Tatum said that he met with Mrs. DiGiovanni earlier today.  He said that Mrs. DiGiovanni is planning a parent orientation program and there will also be a Ribbon Cutting ceremony before the building is opened to the public.  Mr. Tatum said that he wanted this to be a showcase event.
Mr. Perkins asked if the teachers will be allowed to enter the building early to get their classrooms set up.  Mr. Wiggins said that a walk through for teachers was scheduled for June 19th to get them oriented with the building.  

Mrs. McNeil said that she remembered some discussion regarding the parking lot.  Mr. Tatum thought that problem had been rectified.  Mr. Damato said that the lot which was formerly used on the corner of Burkley and Hilton is going to be reutilized as a staff parking lot.  He said that a few additional spaces are also required but he has spoken to Mr. Manzella and it has been agreed that some of the parking in the back of the library could be used for staff parking.  
Dr. Francis asked if old furniture was going to be brought back to Central-Five or was all new furniture purchased.  Mr. Tatum said that the order for furniture was submitted about three weeks ago.  Mr. Damato said that all new furniture has been ordered.  He said that there is enough money left in the construction account to pay for all new furniture.  Mr. Damato said that the cost of the furniture was approximately $250,000.  He said that there are still a few more items that need to be ordered but they will be ordered within the next week.  Mr. Damato said that as part of the construction, new racks and bookshelves were installed in the library and there are several other built ins throughout the school. He said that the auditorium has been completed outfitted with seating and new flooring.  Mr. Tatum said that he has asked teachers not to bring a lot of “old” unusable material that could be discarded back into the building.  He said that it was his intention to start off with a “fresh” look.  

Mr. Layden said that he had a chance to tour the school back in May and he thought that the district can really be proud of this new building.  

Mr. Perkins said that he has spoken to a few teachers at Union High School over the past few weeks about what the board could do for them to make life easier and less burdensome than it already is.  He said that the interesting comment was that the teachers have asked that something be done about the faculty bathrooms.  Mr. Perkins said that he has spoken to Mr. Wiggins who in turn has spoken to Mr. Gibbons and Dr. Martin.  He said that Mr. Wiggins has undertaken this project.  Mr. Wiggins said that there have been some problems with ventilation and rusting of stalls.  He said that he has solicited several quotes for the work.  Mr. Wiggins said that the majority of the teachers’ toilets and sinks will be replaced with automatic flush and dispensing fixtures.  He said that he has already signed purchase orders for new stalls.  Mr. Wiggins said that it will probably take a month or two but when the teachers come back in September, they will see a change.  Mrs. McNeil asked if only the teacher bathrooms would be renovated.  Mr. Wiggins said that first the teachers’ rooms will be done and he also has plans to renovate four student bathrooms.  He said that Potter Architects is doing plans for the renovation of the student bathrooms.  Mrs. McNeil asked if after the high school was complete, would there be work done in the middle schools next.  Mr. Wiggins said that Burnet will be the next school that gets a renovation.
Mr. Nufrio asked about changing the upkeep and maintenance schedule of the existing facilities.  Mr. Wiggins said that he had received many good suggestions about what should be done.  He said that supposedly the custodians are in the restrooms after each period to replenish supplies.  
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Mr. Perkins asked for the backup for the P-1 resolution to be distributed to the board for review.  

Mr. Galante reviewed the items on the agenda for approval next week at the regular meeting.
Mr. Arminio asked why residency hearings were being tracked and why Mrs. Hubbard was being paid when none of the other committees record minutes. He asked if this was a mandate from the State or was the district just doing it because it should.  Mr. Damato said that there was no mandate but the district is doing it because Mrs. Hubbard is relied upon to take notes on what happens at the Committee meetings, reduce it to writing and send out letters having to do with what actions took place at the meeting by the residency committee and the board.  He said that it was a secretarial function.  Mr. Damato said that Mrs. Hubbard attends the meetings, she prepares packets of information for the committee to review, the committee reviews the residency issues, individuals come in for a residency hearing and Mrs. Hubbard takes notes of what transpires at the meetings.  He said that when it comes to the appeal of a residency matter we are talking of something of a legal consequence.  Mr. Damato said that it is helpful to have good notes of meetings that take place between parents and the board.  He said that this was put into effect many years ago.  Mr. Galante said that he has served on the Residency Committee and he found Mrs. Hubbard to be very helpful.  Mr. Tatum said that one of the things that happens in residency cases is that there are a massive number of cases and after a while they all start to sound the same.  He said that when he has a situation where he needs specifics on a case, he can go to Mrs. Hubbard and ask for the notes from a meeting and they are easily found for discussion and review.  Mr. Tatum said that there are some essentials in terms of cases that the board deals with from year to year.  He said that sometimes there are three or four residency hearings on one evening and Mrs. Hubbard’s note taking helps tremendously.  Mr. Nufrio suggested that the amount listed be per case.  Mr. Damato said that when this position was established the stipend was made comparable to that of other similar positions.
Mr. Arminio asked who the Perkins Grant administrator was; what is the Perkins Grant; how much money is received from the Perkins Grant.  Dr. Lishak said that the Perkins Grant administrator was Yvonne Lorenzo.  Mr. Vieira stated that the grant is for approximately $41,000.  Dr. Lishak said that these funds are used for the vocational programs in the district.  Mr. Tatum said that it is an entitlement grant that the district gets annually as long as the application is done correctly.  Mr. Arminio asked where the funds come from.  Mr. Vieira said that it was a federally funded grant.  

Mr. Arminio asked about the bedside instruction referred to in resolution P-36; he wanted to know if this was a bidded service or was the vendor selected because they are the only ones that can provide the service.  Mrs. Conti said that it has to do with medical needs of students; she said that the needs of the students dictate where students are treated and the district uses appropriate vendors to service the students.  

Mr. Arminio said that resolution P-40 is a result of the update of the policy manual and it arranges for pre-employment physicals and drug testing for all new employees.  He said that this will make sure that all new employees take a pre-employment drug screening along with a physical.  Mr. Perkins asked if this was a statutory requirement.  Mr. Arminio said that it was.  

Mr. Arminio asked about the Table of Organization.  He said that Dr. Martin indicated that he would ask that a recommendation be provided as to whether or not the existing staff on the updated Table of Organization can provide the necessary oversight and coordination of Title I, or if additional assistance will be necessary.  Mr. Arminio said that the if the two specialists become Supervisors, how much will that cost and if they do not want the positions, does that mean that the district will have to hire additional staff to just do Title I.  Dr. Martin said that as far as the specialists go, if the board approves the Organizational Table, then the specialist positions will be abolished.  Mr. Arminio asked if the specialists would become supervisors.  Dr. Martin said no, the supervisor positions would have to be posted; he said that both specialists have said that they are very interested in applying for the supervisor positions.  He said that the specialists are teachers and if they were not selected or recommended for the positions, they would still be tenured teachers within the district.  Mr. Arminio asked if they were on teacher’s salary right now.  Dr. Martin said that was correct.  Mr. Arminio said that if both of the specialists become supervisors, what the cost would be to the district.  Mr. Vieira said that he did not know exactly but it probably would be about a $40,000 increase per position.  Mr. Arminio asked if Dr. Martin got an answer from Dr. Lishak and Mr. Tatum.  Dr. Martin said that this issue was discussed extensively at the Personnel Committee meeting earlier this evening. Mr. Tatum said that he indicated that he and Dr. Lishak met on several occasions to discuss this issue.  He said that they recognize the fact that the Title I position, in and of itself, was a “stand alone” position.  Mr. Tatum said that the number of hours that will be required of their time away from what they are currently charged with and something will have to take a “backseat”.  He said that when you are engaged in taking care of Title I issues, it is time consuming and quite extensive.  
Mr. Tatum said that he and Dr. Lishak can certainly provide oversight of the program, but in terms of doing the physical work, he has some concerns. He said that he and Dr. Lishak will be meeting again this week and will bring back more information about what the most feasible course of action would be.  Mr. Tatum said that Mr. Vieira will continue to work with them also to give input on the budgetary side.  Dr. Lishak said that the district has to look at what needs to be accomplished in the grant.  She said that a number of things have been discussed and one of the biggest concerns that came up was that Title I is a districtwide grant and the possibility of leaving the administration of this grant in the hands of one person who is not a district person might not be the best option. She wanted to make sure that the work that is currently being done under the grant gets finished without missing a beat on this particular grant.  Dr. Lishak said that it is an awful lot of money; approximately $900,000 for the 2013-2014 school year plus carryover money.  She said that the district has to make sure that it is being properly monitored.  Dr. Lishak said that she and Mr. Tatum will be meeting and coming up with a rationale on where money will be spent.  Mr. Arminio asked if this meant that the district was intending to hire another person.  
Mr. Tatum said that he thought that might be an option.  Mr. Arminio asked what type of position it would be.  Mr. Tatum said that this was something that needed to be discussed.  He said that he raised that issue in the Personnel Committee meeting and he thought that what came out of the discussion was that the district needed to come back with a recommendation in terms of what type of position it needed to be in order for it to work in the district.  Mr. Tatum said that the other thing that the district has to give consideration to is that there will be two more supervisors and there will be some training needs for those two individuals.  He said that someone will have to take the time to provide the oversight for these individuals.  Mr. Tatum said that the elementary education side will go from two supervisors who are somewhat experienced to four supervisors which means that time has to be given to those four people that  was not given to them before.  He said that he also has to give time to the seven elementary principals and now he will have to coordinate eleven people with a new set of regulations as far as teacher observations are concerned.  Mr. Tatum said that this training must be completed by September and all of this training, along with opening up a new school, will have to be completed over the summer.  Dr. Martin said that the four supervisors at the elementary school level become key players in the district.  He said that they will need to be educational experts in the classroom, expecting a high level of performance and working with teachers to get it.  Dr. Martin said that that four supervisors need to work together on the training.  He said that this will give the district a tremendous opportunity in the elementary schools to oversee the delivery of instruction at that level.  Dr. Martin said that the Title I issue becomes, in the judgment of the two Assistant Superintendents such a weight on their backs to learn all about that and then to spend a large amount of time worrying about Title I is something that the district really has to think about.  

Mr. Arminio asked Dr. Lishak to speak about the situation that is going down at the Department of Education.  Dr. Lishak said that she shared the information with all of the supervisors.  She said that Mr. Arminio was kind enough to send her a notification from the NJPSA that the legislature is proposing that there become a new certification called “Supervisor of Teacher Evaluation” but an individual needs nothing to be certified in this; no Masters Degree or  supervisory certifications.  Dr. Lishak said that this individual’s purpose would be to go into a classroom, perform the evaluation, work on professional development and meet with the teacher.  She said that the NJPSA along with most of the supervisors that are now in their network are all heading down to a meeting to protest this because how do you have an individual go into a classroom that has had absolutely no training as a supervisor and do an evaluation.  Dr. Lishak said that at this point it is only a proposal.  Mr. Galante asked if the proposal was at the committee level or in front of the full legislature.  Mr. Arminio said that he thought it was just being proposed.  Mr. Nufrio said that there is no way that this title would stand up because you cannot have someone who does not have the certifications to go into a classroom and do an evaluation of a teacher.  He did not see this proposal going forward.  

Mr. Nufrio asked what the individual who was responsible for overseeing Title I.  He said that he was accustomed to having a Supervisor of Grants and Programs take care of this.  Mr. Nufrio said that taking care of Title I allows for some down time in the program and maybe the district can consider combining the Supervisor of Title I grants and programs along with professional development which could encompass the evaluation process in assisting teachers who are not meeting the standards that both the State and the district are asking for.  He said that this individual could conceivably achieve both ends; but this would be a full time position.  Mr. Tatum said that prior to the split of the Director’s position that is exactly what the district had.  Mr. Nufrio asked if professional development was part of it.  Mr. Tatum said that professional development was a separate piece of it.  Dr. Lishak said that she had mentioned the same idea with a title of Supervisor of Title I grant, professional development and teacher improvement and retainment.  Dr. Martin said that he was not sure that he agreed with what Mr. Nufrio said.  He said that he thought the supervisors should do their own professional development because when they go into classrooms and they see “problems and needs” it is the supervisor that should gather the teachers together and address the situation so that when that same supervisor goes back into the classroom at a later date, they can be sure that the new “techniques” or ideas are being incorporated into the lessons.  Dr. Martin said that even though they do not have the title, the supervisors at the high school have this practice.  He thought that if the board was “brainstorming” about other duties that the Title I person could have then perhaps finding and writing grants could be part of that position. Mr. Nufrio said he was thinking about departmental but districtwide professional development.  Mr. Tatum said that what Dr. Martin is talking about was the day-to-day operation of a classroom can be handled by the supervisors but the global stuff that is coming down from the State and other requirements could be handled by a districtwide professional development coordinator.  

Mr. Arminio said that he was in district every day and he knew how hard Mr. Wiggins works.  He said that when the construction of Central-Five and the refurbishment of the cupolas is completed, that will take a huge load off of Mr. Wiggins’ shoulders.  Mr. Arminio asked why at this time does Mr. Wiggins need an assistant.  Mr. Damato said that he was the one who brought this to the Personnel Committee a couple of months ago.  He said that the issue, since Mr. Wiggins started, is that there is so much to do.  Mr. Damato said that the new position will not be someone who sits in an office but it will be a “hands on” position or a working foreman someone with the ability to supervise, evaluate and deal with employees in the maintenance department and direct the work.  He said that  there has not been a year since he has been here when there was not at least $1million worth of construction work going on in one budget year.  Mr. Damato said that most of the time it is multi-million dollar projects.  He said that when you start throwing smaller jobs into the mix, there are always going to be more projects and there will be more ways to improve the operation in the custodial and maintenance areas.  Mr. Damato said that if Mr. Wiggins could have a little bit of assistance to look at things, the district will see even more economies out of that department.  He said that this was a hard job to do by yourself.  Mr. Damato said that Mr. Wiggins comes in every day at 5 a.m. and sometimes stays until 6, 7 or 8 p.m. routinely is difficult.  He said that Mr. Wiggins cannot even take his vacation time because he does not have coverage and it seems like there is always an emergency in the district.  Mr. Damato said that Mr. Wiggins is usually the person who responds to the emergency himself.  

Mr. Perkins said that Mr. Damato did not mention the participation of the facilities manager in emergency planning and preparation readiness for disasters.  He said that Dr. Martin and he talked about the lack of interest in some districts for emergency preparedness.  Mr. Perkins thought that Mr. Wiggins was one of the outstanding people in the district.  Mr. Arminio said that this has nothing to do with it.  He was thinking of reaction from his staff to adding another supervisor and will there be resistance.  Mr. Tatum said that there is a lot of resistance that takes place right now and one of the things that in addition, Dr. Martin, Dr. Lishak, Mr. Damato, Mr. Vieira and he all wind up trying to assist Mr. Wiggins when there are issues with maintenance, grievances or contract problems.  He said that all of these issues are on Mr. Wiggins’ shoulders alone and those are the things that take him away from trying to run the maintenance department.  Mr. Tatum thought that it would be a big help for Mr. Wiggins to have an assistant.

Mr. Nufrio said that his question on the job description for the assistant to Mr. Wiggins was about the necessity for the candidate to have a bachelor’s degree.  He said that if a candidate has a bachelor’s degree in engineering, he will be expecting a certain salary and it may very well discourage others who don’t have a degree.  Dr. Martin said that he will encourage Mr. Wiggins as he is going through the interview process that people management is a really big part of this position and not just the ability to have hands on knowledge of mechanics.  He said that Mr. Wiggins has 80 people on his staff and he is encouraging hiring someone who is not only a “hands on” person but also someone who can assist with “people” management.  

Dr. Francis asked who currently was the supervisor of buildings and grounds.  Mr. Damato said it was Mr. Wiggins.  Dr. Francis asked when the assistant position was created, who would be the supervisor.  Mr. Damato said that the district wants to hire someone to assist Mr. Wiggins.  He felt that it should be someone who is not a part of the custodial maintenance unit and that is why the individual would be an assistant supervisor.  Mr. Damato said that this individual will be supervising, evaluating and directing the work force in that department.  Mr. Nufrio said that the individual would be subordinate to Mr. Wiggins.  Mr. Damato said he would.

POLICY COMMITTEE

Mr. Arminio said that the 4000 section of the policy manual was reviewed by him and Mr. Damato.  He said that Dr. Martin and Dr. Lishak did have input on several of the policies.  Mr. Arminio said that the policies would be voted on next week.  Mr. Perkins asked what the changes to the policies are.  Mr. Damato said that this section of the policy manual refers to personnel.  He said that New Jersey School Boards Association templates for these policies were used and they were customized to what is done in Union.  

Mr. Perkins suggested that if any board member was interested, they could come to the board office to view the document.  Mr. Nufrio said that having been 
a formal member of the Policy Committee he could attest to Mr. Arminio’s integrity and that Mr. Damato is following all of the School Board’s regulations.  

Mr. Arminio said that at next week’s meeting he would point out the changes that might be questionable.  Mr. Perkins wanted to know what the substantive changes of significance were.  

Mr. Arminio said that there was a Policy Committee tomorrow and he would prepare a memo which points out changes in the policies.  
APPROVAL OF BILLS

Mr. Perkins said that the bills would be presented and approved at next week’s meeting.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Mrs. McNeil asked if Mrs. Conti could answer some questions about e-mails that she received.  Mrs. Conti said that this is kind of a confidential matter and she did not know whether she could comment in a public meeting about it.  Mr. Perkins thought that the matter would have to be discussed in executive session. 
NEW BUSINESS

Dr. Francis asked about what would be done about the potholes on Cooke Drive near the high school.  Mr. Wiggins said that a huge section was just cut out and replaced last month.  He said that further repair must be done but with all of the recent rain, it has not been able to be done.  Mr. Wiggins said that it needs more than just a “band aid”.  


Mr. Arminio asked what ever happened with the new traffic plan that was presented to the board by Sgt. Christie.  Mr. Wiggins said that it was going to be revisited.  Mr. Damato said that there are a lot of changes that are being discussed and he thought that Sgt. Christie was going to come back to the board at some point to discuss those changes.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC



None
MOTION TO ADJOURN

There being no further business before the board it was moved by Mr. Nufrio, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the meeting be adjourned.  All present voting yes.






Respectfully submitted,






JAMES J. DAMATO
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